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PROLEGOMENON TO A PROFESSION 

March 2, 1998 Walter E . Langsam 

As "Ducky" Wadsworth and perhaps a few of you who 
are philosopher s will have kr:0":,,n~ "pr<;>legomer:on" means, 
at least according to my def1n1t1ve, 1f unga1nly, 
second edition of Webster's Internat ional Dictionary 
Unabridged (1934), "A preliminary d~scourse, rem~rk, or 
observationi a preface , as to treat1sei--used chlefly 
in the plural," that is, of course, "prolegomena." 
When, half a year ago, I was first asked to prepare a 
paper for this date, the title sprang into mind, 
through a mental process obviously combining free 
association with alliteration. It was turned to stone 
like a Gorgon's victim six weeks ago when the honorable 
Clerk required the definitive title from me, for the 
monthly program. Having ascertained courtesy of 
Webster's that there really is such a word as 
"prolegomenon," I next sought the source of my 
association. This led me to look up "Kant, Immanuel" 
in my father's up - dated 14th printing (1944) of the 
one-volume edition of The Columbia Encyclopedia. I 
noticed further that the first edition of that 
illustrious-and useful-work was published in 1935, the 
year I was born-perhaps an omen! Especially as my 
father was teaching at Columbia University at that 
time, and this connection would have provided a perfect 
segue into my intended original topic: how a vision of 
the empty western arch of St. John the Divine Cathedral 
opposite my parents' apartment at the time of my birth 
was the ultimate cause, or perhaps inspiration, of my 
eventually becoming an architectural historian. But 
that topic has been shelved for a future paper. 

Kant came to mind because I had recalled a slender 
booklet from my Freshman year at Haverford College, 
containing only Kant's "Prolegomena to Any Future 
Metaphysics." Although it was not listed among the 
philosopher's works in The Columbia Encyclopedia, I 
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vividly remember its being called to my attention
-obviously in vain, except for the title--by my first 
intellectual mentor, Fredric Ruff Jameson, who went on, 
for good or ill, to become one of the chief 
spokespersons for Deconstructionism and Post-Modernism 
in America. (That, I hope, is my last name-dropping 
for this evening--unless you consider my dropping your 
own name and that of distinguished past members of the 
Club in that category!) In any case, in 1952 Fred 
Jameson was a brilliant Junior only a year and a half 
older than I--an extremely immature l7-year-old 
freshman. Although I am utterly indebted to him for 
his stimulating and farsighted intellectual tutelage (I 
have not yet exhausted his cultural recommendations, 
after more than forty years), it was he who also 
persuaded me that I was not intelligent or 
intellectual, but tended to "intellectualize"; not 
moral or ethical in my values, but "moralistic"; and, 
worst of all in that still rabidly anti-Victorian 
period of the 1950s, not "emotional," but 
"sentimental." For obvious reasons, I have barely yet 
recovered from this devastating assessment of my 
limitations! And it was possibly because of the 
excitement and challenge of Fred's and his fellow 
upper-classmen's intellectual milieu in French House at 
Haverford, that I dropped out of college during my 
second year there, beginning my inevitable academic 
odyssey as a "Prexy's Brat." But that was 
unfortunately also before I had had a chance to learn 
that courses in art history, surely including 
architectural history, were readily available to 
Ha~erford ~tudent~ at nearby Byrn Mawr College, also on 
Phlladelphla's Maln Line. 

For, as ~ have said, my paper, with its admittedly 
portmanteau tltle "Prolegomenon to a Profession," was 
t~ hav~ been about how I became an architectural 
h~storlan. How, through a series of misadventures I 
did not realize until I was thirty years old that there 
~as such a pr?fession as architectural history, that 
lS~ a professlon that allowed one to study, teach and 
wrlt7 about architecture without being a practicing 
archltect. As an architectural historian , 
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incidentally, I strongly object to being calle d a 
"historical architect": somehow that description 
always calls to my mind one o f the pharaohs' 
architects, Imhotep or Senmut perhaps, f ro zen o n the 
wall of an Egyptian tomb rel i ef i n p ar t i al pro file! Of 
course, to have been deified, as was King Zose r ' s 
architect Senmut, or to become the queen 's love r, as 
has been suggested of the formidab l e Queen Ha t s hepsut/s 
Imhotep, might not have been al l t hat bad . (An even 
worse term, of course, is "hys t e rical architect," but 
that phrase is usually used--only by the i gnorant, I 
may say --to refer to my other p rofes s ion, historic 
preservation, which I shall also not be discuss i ng 
today) . 

So the title "Prolegomenon to a Profession" has 
turned out to be inappropriate, even by the standards 
of the Club's unspoken rule that a title should not 
indicate direct l y its actual subject. When it c a me 
t ime for me to sit down and write on how I became an 
architectural historian, inspirat ion simply didn ' t 
flow, even after seven pages. I then decided you would 
probably be more interested in how Alice We s ton a n d I 
c ollaborated to p r oduce Great Hous es of the Queen City , 
s ince it has receiv e d so much attention in the media
- largely, I suspect, the resul t of an intensive 
marketing campaign--after all, how many books pub li shed 
by non - profit organizations are p romoted by a ma iling 
of some thirty-thousand elaborate color - illus trated 
flyers before publication? And here I should do my 
duty and state that the book I a m talking a bout is 
Great Houses of the Queen City: Two Hundred Years of 
Historic and Contemporary Architecture and In t eriors ~n 
Cincinnati and Northern Kentucky--a t i tle that, 
although accurate except for the t wo hundred years, 
which is stre tching it by some twenty years, was 
obviously d e termined by committee. I t WdS publ i shed by 
the now (in effect) non - existent Cincinnati Hi stori cal 
Society o f the Cincinnati Museum Cent er at Union 
Terminal in 1997, after some thr ee years' -- or, more 
r e alistically, two lifetime s' --preparation, with 
photographs by environmental artist Alice Weston and 
text by yours tru l y, Walter E. Langsam. 
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But that topic--how we collaborated to produce the 
book---also turned out to be intractable, perhaps 
because I am still involved in promoting Great Houses 
through the many lectures and programs that have 
resulted from it, and have long passed saturation 
point, after discussing its genesis at numerous b~ok
signings, publication events, newspaper and magazlne 
interviews, and several local television and radio 
appearances. In any event, the subject of this paper I 
finally settled upon--if there is one --is not what we 
included in the book, but what we left out, among them 
the homes of a number of past and present members of 
the Club--and the Club building itself. 

As the form of this paper, a more accurate title 
might have been the equally obscure and rather too 
hostile "Animadversions," or the more direct 
"Digressions," but the problem of finding a second, 
subliminal title was solved when I hit upon "Discursa." 
This term is derived (apparently by me) from 
"discursive," which myoId but not reliable Webster's 
defines as "1. Running to and fro; winding in and out. 

2. Passing from one topic to another; ranging 
over a wide body; digressive; desultory ... 3. 
Characterized by, or resultant from, the examination of 
particulars or the consideration or analysis of that 
which is involved. . Antithesis-Steady, succinct, 
concise." It was when I found the antitheses of 
"disc';1rs~ve" that I knew I had at last found the right 
descr~pt~ve word for my literary procedure: 
"discursive." 

For the follow~ng is a demonstration, or perhaps 
af~e ~ all a confess~on, of my writing style before 
ed~tlng by others. In the case of Great Houses the 
others ~e~e tha~ admirable copyeditor Judith Da~iels, 
the offlclal edltorial member of our "team'" my friend 
and colleague Patrick Snadon, who read the ~anuscript 
for ~o~tent and, frankly, for his gratifying if 
uncrltlcal approval· and above all f thO 0 " , one 0 my guests 

lS evenl~g, Stewart Shillito Maxwell, who combines an 
e~cycloped~c knowledge of both social and architectural 
hlstory, wlth an unexpected literary talent for finding 



403 

just the phrase I was looking for, but had not yet 
found. This talent Stewart has been displaying in 
essays in Antenna, the Cincinnati arts magazine edited 
by another of my guests, Danny Brown. In listing 
editors, I should not neglect to give first place to 
Alice Weston herself, whose genius for getting straight 
to the point benefited me enormously; and also to give 
credit to my partner, Russell Speidel, who carefully 
went through every page of my proof, even though I have 
not yet had the nerve to read even one page of his own 
manuscript, a recently completed semi-autobiographical 
mystery- thriller. This is appropriate ly titled 
"Housecall," referring to the hero's career as a used
book dealer; it could not, of course, refer to a 
physician-I may appreciate much that is obsolete, but 
not obsolescence so total as a physician's paying a 
housecall! 

Talking of obsolescence: in addition to having 
inherited my father's Columbia Encyclopedia, I am the 
fortunate possessor of a now-rare Columbia Masterworks 
promotional recording that includes a short live 
interview with the great German conductor and human 
being, Bruno Walter. In his heavily accented English, 
he reflects on his gratitude for what seemed then the 
permanent legacy of long-playing records, concluding 
movingly with his appreciation for being able to 
express these feelings before taking his "final, his 
definite, leave." So let us at last, with far less 
solemnity, agree on a final, if necessarily subliminal, 
title for this paper: "Discursa on What Was Left Out." 
On second thought, or is it fifth thought?, since, 
according to my trusty Webster's, the word "subliminal" 
derives appropriately from "below the threshold," 
synthesizing references to both architecture and the 
associative method, how about calling it "Below the 
Threshold"? 

Below the Threshold, or, What Was Left Out and Why 

Deciding what to include in Great Houses of the 
Queen City was a constant juggling act-in fact, I ended 
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up thinking that I might as well have been a 
politician, juggling his constituency's and his 
conscience's demands in an unending and necessarily 
unsatisfactory treadmill: a mixed metaphor perhaps 
suitably evoking, if not a squirrel, then one of those 
acrobats who juggles swords while rocking back and 
forth on a seesaw perched on a large rubber ball! The 
intent of Great Hou~~~ was to provide a crnAs-section 
of the Cincinnati area's residential architecture, from 
the beginning until the present, with some 
representative as well as outstanding examples. We 
wanted to include as wide a range of neighborhoods as 
possible, on both sides of the Ohio and Licking Rivers. 
Architectural styles and periods, materials, and both 
local and out-of-town architects and builders were to 
be factored in, along with the present condition and 
intactness or authenticity of the houses. Dynasties of 
architects and firms were considered, as were owners, 
occupants, and associations with nationally and locally 
significant families and persons, particularly some 
families represented by the homes of more than one 
generation. Ethnic representation and balance, 
including German- and African-American, were included 
for reasons other than mere "political correctness," as 
were gender issues. They are, after all, essential 
aspects of the Cincinnati area's social history. 

And then there was the whole issue of the 
aesthetic quality of the photographs chosen from among 
the thousands that Alice Weston took for this project. 
As an environmental artist, she was particularly 
concerned with, not only lighting, color effects, 
clarity, and composition, but with the impact of 
different times of day, seasons, and orientations. In 
fact, her experience photographing Native American 
earthworks and alignments for her Silent Testimony 
series made her particularly sensitive to these issues: 
one of the last photographs taken for our book, for 
instance, is the view of "Bishop's Place" on the front 
cover. Since the front of that great house, like so 
many others, faces north, there was sufficient direct 
light on its textur~d surface only late in the evening 
of the summer solstlce. Another determining factor in 
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the choice of houses and illustrations, of course, was 
Alice's and my complementary preferences of taste: I 
am really a Historicist, if not a Victorianist, and she 
is a Modernist, or at least an admirer and connoisseur 
of the contemporary rather than the historical. Of 
course, by now, we have each come to appreciate the 
other's point of view. Perhaps the most valuable 
benefit we have both gained from the experience of 
collaborating has been the ongoing educational 
interaction. And we naturally hope the book conveys to 
the reader and viewer some of the stimulation of that 
exploratory process, and even our sense of continual 
discovery. 

To my great relief, so far only one self
proclaimed "friend" has called me on the telephone to 
lambast me vehemently for at least half an hour, for 
omitting her and her husband's admittedly important 
early Cincinnati residence from Great Houses of the 
Queen City. Some of the reasons I gave her in self
defense were typical: the period of the house was 
already more tan well covered, there were a couple of 
other houses from her neighborhood , the building was 
significantly altered fifty years after construction
even though in this case the addit ions are sufficiently 
interesting in themselves that they, along with the 
original house, are actually mentioned in the text; bUl 
these circa 1870 alterations for then-owner Truman B. 
Handy were designed by an architect (James W. 
McLaughlin) already adequately represented. And, last 
bu~ not least, the owner herself did not get along with 
Allce Weston wh~n she went to photograph the interiors, 
unfortunately wlthout me as a buffer (one of the very 
few cases in which I did not participate actively in 
the photographing of interiors). As if all that were 
not enough, very few of the original interior features 
remain in my friend's house: there are a couple of 
fascinating "period" mantels, but they are said to come 
from a farmhouse in a neighboring county rather than 
from this elegant, if small, "country seat." (Those of 
you who have got as far as the first chapter of my book 
will have noticed that lowe a considerable debt to Liz 
Tuttle, the daughter of one of our members, Richard 
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Tuttle, for her superbly researched and perceptive UC 
Master's Thesis in History, on Cincinnati's early 
"Country Seats," including our neighbor, the Taft 
Museum. ) 

To return to this particular house that doesn't 
appear in the book, the most striking feature remaining 
in its interior is a spectacular ~pricot-colored marble 
mantel, but the origins of even that have been 
questioned by the present owners, because of their 
predecessors' disconcerting habit of inserting 
artifacts that they thought would "look right" as 
replacements for missing objects. They would even 
switch such features as mantels from one room to 
another, not recognizing that, at least in the 19th 
century, the major features of a fine residence were 
often carefully calibrated according to the status of 
the room itself in the overall social functioning of 
the house. 

On the other hand, the owner of this maison manque 
could probably have pointed out to me several examples 
that were included in spite of similar reservations. 
For instance, the Taft Museum building was featured, 
not just because of the two lecture series I gave there 
that inspired the permanent form of the book, but 
because its historical development included so many 
significant phases and historic figures. The first 
house given its own spread in the book, for that 
matter, is the Waite Smith- Barrett House in Indian 
Hill. It was moved and rebuilt, a process that is 
definitely frowned upon by many historic 
preservationists. Nevertheless, there is good evidence 
that the Waite Smith House in Watertown, Connecticut, 
built before 1782, would have been demolished if it had 
not been rescued by being moved and re-erected-as would 
all the buildings in Sharon Woods Village, of course 
(our member Frank Davis has been much involved there, 
as I am now) . 

Beginning Great Houses with the Waite Smith House 
gave us the not - quite-cricket opportunity to describe 
the time-span of the book as "Two Hundred Years" in the 
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title. Moreover, as the Richard S. Barrett House, it 
might instead have been included in the last chapter as 
an example of typical 1950s Colonial Revival, only this 
is a real "Colonial" house-except that it isn't, of 
course. In fact, it is literally post-Colonial, as it 
was built for successful merchant Waite Smith after the 
American Revolution, although in an old-fashioned, or 
at least provincial, style for its actual date: for 
example, its double-sloped gambrel roof may be a 
regional feature but it also suggests 17th-century, 
rather than 18th-century Anglo-Dutch practice. 
Stylistically, in other words, the Waite Smith House 
was a Colonial holdover, in spite of its actual 
Republican date. 

Other houses in the book that have undergone 
significant changes are three of our four Greek Revival 
examples: the Beecher-Monfort House in Walnut Hills 
(now named for Harriet Beecher Stowe ) was remodeled in 
the late 19th century, when the Taylor Mansion in 
Newport was reoriented as well as remodeled, yet both 
have sufficient architectural and historical value to 
warrant their inclusion, as has the Roosa-Hayner House 
now in Sharon Woods Village, moved from near Lebanon. 
The use of the earlier Roosa name for the Hayner House 
is an example of the recent research and 
reinterpretation by young scholars that I tried to 
recognize throughout the book - and I could not resist 
Alice's photograph of a parlor there, which I helped 
redecorate as authentically a possible only a couple of 
years ago, and which has already been repainted and 
rearranged according to a different agenda, perhaps 
equally authentic. 

The relative lack of surviving Greek Revival 
buildings in this area was one of the disappointing 
discoveries of our search, as compared, for instance, 
to the Blue Grass area of Kentucky, where there seem to 
be hundreds of antebellum farmhouses masquerading as 
temple-form mansions, or even compared to the Western 
Reserve of northeast Ohio, where at least dozens of 
Grecian gable-forward townhouses have been preserved. 
Many of the finer classical buildings in our area were 
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built before the Civil War in what is now downtown 
Cincinnati or in the towns across the river, so they 
have simply been replaced by later development. The 
rare and handsome Greek Revival bank building at the 
Covington end of the Roebling Suspension Bridge has 
only been saved by the skin of its teeth-and by heroic 
historic preservation efforts on the part of both 
preservationists and some surprisingly sympathetic 
politicians. Most of the Grecian structures that do 
ourvive arp either much-altered or are fairly modest 
townhouses. I must admit, however, that probavly the 
most interesting and unusual example of a Greek Revival 
dwelling in Hamilton County escaped me until it was too 
late for inclusion in the book. The Cyrus Broadwell 
House at the eastern edge of Hamilton County abutting 
Clermont County above Mount Carmel Road is a large one
story "peripteral" house: it is completely surrounded 
by a noble colonnard and crowned by a square monitor or 
penthouse. Although recorded in several surveys and 
listed on the National Register of Historic Places, it 
is now virtually inaccessible and sadly neglected. But 
the Broadwell House certainly gives hope that other 
little-altered Grecian houses worthy of attention 
survive unrecognized in our vicinity. 

At this point you might well ask, what about the 
Literary Club building itself, the last of a row of 
Greek Revival townhouses that remained fairly intact 
until the I-71 tunnel was run through? Frankly, I 
think I may simple have forgotten it! Unlike Carl 
Vitz, the father of our present member Bob Vitz, and 
probably others, I have not studied the history of this 
building in detail, although I did include its 
adaptation for the Club in my 1990 paper called "Work 
in Progress," on the prominent Cincinnati architectural 
firm of Elzner & Anderson. Alfred Oscar Elzner, you 
may recall, was a member of the Club in the early 
1890s. Probably not by coincidence, it was then that 
he designed alterations to the former Literary Club 
facilities on Eighth Street, which still stands south 
of the Public Library and just west of the St. Louis 
Bertrand Roman Catholic complex. (Attached to this now 
nondescript-looking townhouse there is a historic 
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plaque commemorating Thomas Buchanan Read, a painter, 
and author of the popular Mid - Victorian poem 
"Sheridan's Ride," but it does not mention, I believe, 
the Literary Club, of which he became a member as early 
as 1852.) Elzner remained in the club only a few years 
after remodeling that building, but then, perhaps not 
so mysteriously, he reappeared as a member toward the 
end of his life-in 1929, when an architect was needed 
to adapt the present building for the club. It was 
Elzner who designed the ingeniously-planned and 
elegantly-detailed room in which I am now speaking, and 
he probably also "restored" the first floor of the 
original building to a reasonably uniform Greek Revival 
appearance. 

This is not the time for me to recount my 
interpretation of the Clubhouse's architectural 
history, nor my role in the recent renovation of the 
interiors. An analogous sequence of construction , 
although less drastic, seems to have occurred at the 
former home of one of our most recent members, Albert 
Pyle. He and his family occupied and helped restore 
the Samuel Burdsal House on Broadway in Upper Over-the
Rhine some years ago. It was no doubt this experience 
as an "urban pioneer" that inspired his hilarious but 
minatory mystery on the "gentrification" of Over- the
Rhine-a contribution that he omitted from his resume 
for the Club, in spite of its status, and that of its 
fellows, as a local collector's item . However, I had 
always been suspicious of claims for an early 19th
century date for the Burdsal House , a wide and 
dramatically-sited brick townhouse that overlooks the 
Cincinnati skyline f~- u([l above the School for Creative 
and Performing Arts. My skepticism was a response to 
the main arched entrance doorway, which was clearly a 
recent insertion. Although elegant and possibly 
authentic in itself, this Fe de ra l- style doorway 
apparently back-dated the actual date of the townhouse, 
which seemed to be mid-19th-century because of the 
otherwise Greek Revival fayade. A few weeks ago, 
however, the new owners generously gave me a tour of 
the still - vacant house. I was surprised and del ighted 
to discover that, behind the Grecian front and the 
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matching woodwork of the front parlor, the millwork 
throughout the original house is consistently Federal 
in style, but with the generous proportions that 
foretell the approaching Greek vogue. All this 
confirms the suggested original date of circa 1830 
(Albert puts it at exactly 1834) for the Burdsal House, 
and parallels my analysis of our Clubhouse. 

If the Literary Club was omitted in my book, so 
too were the antebellum Academy of Medicine building, 
with its fine and now rare Portsmouth sandstone double 
fayade, and the University Club, both possible 
candidates . Here I will give you an even more 
digressive example of why it took Alice Weston's 
sitting over me with a metaphorical whip, plus several 
editors, to get me to complete the text of Great Houses 
of the Queen City. Here it goes: "Digression on the 
University club Buildings, Including the Identity of 
Several Hitherto Unrecognized Architectural 
Interventions." 

We do not know who designed the original house on 
the southeast corner of Fourth Street and Broadway for 
Dr. William W. Seely, an obviously successful oculist, 
as well as professor and dean of the Ohio College of 
Medicine, who joined the Literary Club in 1868. The 
corner house has been dated circa 1880, but I suspect 
it was actually built in the 1870s, if not earlier. In 
1889, however, alterations costing $l,OOO-a generous 
sum for the time-were made, according to an article in 
the Chicago-based architectural periodical, The Inland 
Architect. The designer of these alterations was Henry 
E. Siter, who is best known in Cincinnati for his 
pyramidal-roofed Richardsonian Romanesque-style school 
buildings, such as the recently and, many feel, 
wastefully demolished Columbian school in Avondale on 
what is now Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., drive-and, of 
course, the site is still a surface parking lot. In 
the mid - 1890s Siter also somewhat surprisingly 
pioneered the Colonial Revival style in Cincinnati in 
the Duhme House at Clifton and Lafayette Avenues, but 
all this is described in the book. In any case, Site 
was the architect of the 1889 exterior alternations of 
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the present University Club, including those attractive 
scrolled terracotta panels and bay-windows on the west 
side. 

Having consulted my database on Cincinnati and 
related buildings to confirm my memory that it was 
Siter who made those alterations, I discovered that the 
interior of the present building was remodelled by the 
architectural firm of Rapp, Zettel & Rapp for the 
University Club in 1907, when it moved there from the 
northeast corner of 4th and Broadway after the death of 
Dr. Seely. Perhaps another time I'll give a paper on 
the firm of Rapp, zettel & Rapp, which ended in the 
hands of Walter Rapp and Standish Meacham; the latter 
became a member of this Club in 1930. The Rapp firms 
did a great deal of residential and industrial work for 
the family of our new member Otto Geier, as well as for 
the LeBlonds. 

My digressive investigation of the University Club 
led me to a related reference from The Inland 
Architect. Although the present club was founded in 
1905 by alumni of Yale, Harvard, and Princeton to 
promote "the furtherance of genuine friendship and true 
congeniality among college men," according to the 
Historical Society's Bicentennia l Guide, the first 
University Club in Cincinnati was founded in 1879. For 
it , alterations were made in 1886 to the former Edmund 
Dexter House by New York and Cincinnati architect 
William Martin Aiken, later the Supervising Architect 
of the Treasury, or Federal architect. The Dexter 
House was located on the northeast corner of Fourth 
Street and Broadway, where the headquarters of the 
Western Southern Life Insurance Company are now located 
(I'll spare you the architectural history of that 
complex) i in fact, the first headquarters of Western 
Southern were in the Dexter mansion, a superb and 
distinctive Italianate townhouse illustrated in a 
vividly colored lithograph that is one of the treasures 
of this Club; probably not coincidentally, for Edmund 
Dexter joined this Club in 1858, about the time his 
townhouse was completed. 



412 

The 18508 Dexter house may in turn have resulted 
from alteration and enlargement of an earlier house on 
the site, conceivably that of Charles Macalester, a 
son-in-law of General William Lytle (I had to get 
Virginius Hall's Lytle family connections in here 
somewhere!), for whom an alley in the block west of 
this building is still named, if misspelled. The 1820 
house of Macalester, who came here as a young banker 
from Philadelphia, may have been designed by the 
important English-born and-trained architect John 
Haviland, but its exact location has not yet been 
determined. The Macalester and Edmund Dexter Houses, 
although they are among the Cincinnati houses I would 
most like to have included, if only they still existed, 
must be discussed another time. But I cannot resist 
mentioning here that, aside from a startling 
attribution to the great New York architect Richard 
Upjohn, the Dexter House is known to have been designed 
by two local architects, the English-born and -trained 
John R. Hamilton and his young Cincinnati-born partner 
James W. McLaughlin. These two architects joined the 
Literary Club in 1857 and 1858, respectively, the same 
years as Charles and Edmund Dexter became members; this 
simultaneity suggests an interesting role for the Club 
in linking architects and their patrons. And William 
Martin Aiken, who remodeled the Dexter House for the 
first University Club, hQd workerl for McLaughlin 
earlier in his Cincinnati career-possibly one reason he 
got the commission in 1886, although McLaughlin was 
then at the peak of his career, as the designer of the 
Cincinnati Art Museum and the Art Academy of 
Cincinnati. 

Furthermore, our respected member Ernie Muntz and 
his wife Marjorie at one time occupied the existing 
Charles Dexter House in East Walnut Hills, having been 
preceded there by our 1874 member, Arthur Stern, at the 
turn of the ~entury. Although not in Great Houses, it 
does appear ln my volume of the East Walnut Hills 
Neig~borho?d Historical Preservation Inventory, 
p~bllSh~d ln 1995 and the first occasion of my working 
wlth Allce Weston. The Muntzes' former residence is 
one of the few surviving original country houses in 
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East Walnut Hills. These elegant villas were usually 
set on the bluffs overlooking the Ohio River l ike 
"Woodburn," the Baker-Mixter Cast le, or on the ridge 
north of Madison Road that parallels Dexter Avenue. 
The Charles Dexter House lies on the latter ridge , 
accessible only by the private Dexter Lane (adj acent to 
the home of our late Secretary, Jim Elder), in a 
totally unexpected grove of tall trees and wide lawns. 
Originally, like its antebellum neighbors, the stone 
Tudor -Gothic Revival Dexte r House faced south toward 
Madison Road. Before 1870, however, frame Stick Style 
wings were added to the north and south, providing 
ample porches and additional rooms for entertainment 
and a service wing. 

Although the original client of this fascinating 
architectural sandwich has nOL ye t been identified, 
according to Sidney D. Maxwell's invaluable 1870 book, 
The Suburbs of Cincinnati, the house was purchased just 
after the Civil War by Charles Dexter, a brother of the 
Edmund Dexter whose townhouse I descr ibed abovei 
Charles too, as I mentioned, was a Literary Club man, 
since 1857. It seems very likely that the original 
stone residence was designed by James Keys Wilson, the 
first known native Cincinnati architect, who was one of 
the earliest members of this Club, in 1850. He was the 
brilliant and innovative designer of the Plum Street 
Temple; of "Woodburn," the Baker-Mixter Castle in East 
Walnut Hills and of "Scarlet Oaks , II the Shoenberger 
[sic] mansion in Clifton, which are both in the booki 
as well as the entrance building for Spring Grove 
Cemetery and the exquisite Edmund Dexter Mausoleum 
perched like a diminutive Sainte-Chapelle on the 
miniature cliff above the Spring Grov e lake. The stone 
central portion of the Dexter House in East Walnut 
Hills bears considerable resemblance to the 1859 Samuel 
B. Allen House in Glendale, also built of stone and in 
the Tudor-Gothic style, which was included in the book, 
and has been documented by Steve Gordon as designed by 
Wilson and his then - partner William Walter. I suspect 
that the alternations and additions to the Colonel 
Richard Reily [s ic] house in Wyoming in the late 1870s, 
for another owner, were also designed by Wilson, 
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although there is so far no documentation. But you can 
see that we did not have room in the book for another 
house by Wilson, who was himself one of the charter 
signers of Glendale. 

Having mentioned these residences in Wyoming and 
Glendale, I have another confession to make: they were 
both added at the last moment under some pressure. For 
no particular reason, except perhaps that we could not 
include every neighborhood, we had not photographed 
houses in these two early railroad-commuter suburbs. 
But Sue Painter, our admirable and effective marketer, 
told us in no uncertain terms that no - one in either 
Glendale or Wyoming would even consider buying the book 
if their communities were not represented! In spite of 
a couple of book-signings there, I am not sure that 
more than a handful of residents of either suburb have 
bought the book, but I am very glad those two fine 
dwellings were included, for both architectural and 
historical reasons. The AlIens, like their architect 
James Keys Wilson, were early settlers of Glendale, and 
Colonel Richard Reily was in effect the founder of 
Wyoming, which was named in his parlor. It pleases me 
also that the founders of Newport, Covington, and 
Ludlow, Kentucky- respectively General James Taylor, 
Thomas D. Carneal, and Israel Ludlow (a later owner of 
the Carneal-Bullock House, "Elmwood Hall," where I used 
to livel-are represented in the book. 

And now for other "Great Houses ll that might have 
been included. I could excuse the omission of the 
ancient Gatch family houses near Milford, including the 
stone dwelling near which we held a Club picnic several 
years ago, because they are in Clermont County, were it 
not that Alice Weston insisted that we include UC 
architectural professor David Niland's own horne in 
Clermont County, called IIMary's House,1I and that a view 
of it serves for the back cover or jacket photograph! 
Personally, I find it a very beautiful and intriguing 
house and photograph, but I would have preferred a 
photograph of the equally beautiful and intriguing 
Lloyd Taft House in Indian Hill in that conspicuous 
position, just as I might have preferred for the front 
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cover the frontispiece view of the Taft Museum with 
Lynn Meyers Gordon's Post-Modern house on Mt . Adams 
juxtaposed between its chimneys. After all, it was the 
Taft Museum that sponsored those lectures (even if they 
have refused to sell the book!) and its building is 
unquestionably the most familiar historic "signature" 
for Cincinnati. And the Lloyd Taft House, now owned by 
Robert and Carol Olson, was the latest and most daring 
of the Taft family houses in that enclave at the south 
end of Drake Road. It was des igned by the New York 
firm of Gwathmey/Siegel, who are among the leaders of 
Post - or Neo - Modernism. Many of their exquisitely 
designed and crafted residences in the Hamptons and 
elsewhere on Long Island have been much published, so 
that, even if placed on the back cover of our book, the 
Lloyd Taft House would have had a strong recognition 
factor among potential out-of-town purchasers. Not 
that the Foreword by Michael Graves, an even more 
renowned contemporary architect, seems to have sold 
many copies! 

Speaking of Graves calls to mind another house I 
would have liked to have included, if only if it had 
been, or were yet, completed! Although Michael Graves, 
who attended UC about the time my family arrived here 
in 1955, has designed an unrealized project for infill 
townhouses in Walnut Hills and is said actually to have 
been responsible for a remodeled interior in that 
neighborhood, no other new house by him has been 
erected in this area. Shortly before the book was 
scheduled to come out last September, Stewart Maxwell 
was asked to advertise in a new magaz ine called The 
Cincinnati Design Quarterly. Whi le at their office, he 
noticed a mock - up of the front cover of the first 
issue, which features a colorful model of a house by 
Graves, identified only as under construction in Indian 
Hill. The article was coy about naming the clients, 
but mentioned the builder and showed him in a 
photograph in front of an old barn at a riverside site. 
Thanks to some ingenious detective work by Stewart, we 
found the site and the newly-laid foundations, at the 
easternmost end of Camargo Road beside the closed 
bridge over the Little Miami Rive r. Alice was 
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eventually able to contact the contractor, who 
graciously allowed us to visit the site. He also 
showed me the incredibly elaborate - and ever-changing
working drawings, and encouraged Alice to take 
photographs. The house is still under construction, 
covered in insulating material for the winter season, 
and should be spectacular when completed. Michael 
Graves refers at the end of his Foreword to our book to 
his "first Cincinnati 'great house,' a residence in 
Indian Hill. Perhaps," he concludes optimistically, 
"that commission will find its place in the next volume 
of this admirable project." 

But here I have yet another confession to make. 
Although Graves agreed several times to provide a 
foreword to the book, when he was in Cincinnati for the 
dedication of his own new research building at UC, and 
again for the opening ceremonies of his buddy and rival 
Peter Eisenman's DAAP Building or Aronoff Center on 
campus, he never delivered. Because the preliminary 
promotional materials for our book had confidently 
mentioned Graves' contribution, we got more and more 
worried as time elapsed and no Foreword was 
forthcoming. Alice had sent Graves copies of most of 
the illustrations and much of the text, and later I 
provided some suggestions for topics he might like to 
cover. For months Alice was in telephone contact with 
Graves' New York assistant, who kept pleading how busy 
he was, and assuring us that he would have an hour to 
spend on it during his next plane trip to Timbuctoo, or 
some equally remote locale. Finally, in desperation 
and, frankly, in a burst of inspiration, I wrote the 
Foreword myself! This was not so difficult as it might 
seem, as I am a close contemporary of Graves, attended 
UC for a few months during the time he too was there, 
and agree with most of his influential, if sometimes 
wittily perverse, ideas on architecture. Before I 
belatedly discovered architectural history, I naturally 
thought of myself as a frustrated architect, and if I 
had been one, I suspect I would have worked very much 
in his vein of colorful, overblown, quasi-Neo
Classicism. (No doubt both Modernists and many Post-
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just as well that I never did become an architect!) 
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In any case, although I was embarrassed enough by 
my proposed imposture to frame a cover-letter to Graves 
as winningly as I could, the Westons insisted on a no
nonsense approach, demanding either (1) a Foreword by 
Graves himself, (2) his revision of my proposed text, 
or (3) his signature on it as it was, by a deadline 
only a week or two off. It worked! At least we 
received practically the next day a fax from Graves ' 
office over his signature. He must at least have read 
the text, as he indicated two deletions. I had written 
the Foreword as if I had indeed been Graves myself 
forty years ago, looking for examples of Cincinnati 
residential architecture comparable to those in the 
book. In order to provide circumstant ial detail, I had 
had Graves/Langsam touring the hills ides of Cincinnati 
with a copy of the 1943 WPA Guide to Cincinnati in 
hand - after all, it was the only avai lable book on the 
city's architectural resources before the 1988 
Bicentennial guide! This picturesque detail, Graves, 
however, rejected, along with the concluding reference 
to his design for Indian Hill. At that point such 
discretion was understandable, as the client and 
location of the house were still a carefully kept 
secret; but since both were soon scouted out, there 
seemed no harm in referring to it in the Foreword (and 
in fact the contractor and his wife attended one of our 
book-signing parties, in the Lloyd Taft House, to be 
exact). At least that's my rationale for over-riding 
Graves' red-line. Perhaps, however, that also explains 
why we have never heard from him since the book was 
published, although I was gratified to learn that his 
other buddy and rival, Robert A.M. Stern, was the first 
person to order a copy from New York. 

The architect whose work I most regret not being 
able to include among our Great Houses- and please note 
that we never to it as The Great Houses of the Queen 
City, as if it were a definitive list-is Grosvenor 
Atterbury, who designed the Augs' "Cobble Court" in 
Indian Hill and Charlie Scripps' former residence, "Ca' 
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Sole," in Hyde Park-both commissioned by Lawrence 
Maxwell of "Maxwelton" for his two daughters and their 
husbands, Joseph S. Graydon, who joined this Club in 
1933, and W.H. Schmidlapp. Atterbury also designed the 
Linch-Goldstein House in North Avondale, as our late 
member Yeatman Anderson was the first to call to my 
attention, as well as Sheldon Close in Mariemont. 
Mariemont itself was largely the product of the 
imagination and perseverance of Charles J. Livingood, 
who carried out the vision of Mrs. Mary Emery. One of 
Virginius Hall's grandfathers, he had joined the 
Literary Club as a youth in 1894. 

Other early 20th-century houses and estates 
associated with past or present members of the Literary 
Club might well have been worthy of inclusion. I think 
of John Tew's former residence in Hyde Park, originally 
designed, like "Laurel Court," by James Gamble Rogers, 
the architect of most of Yale's admirable "colleges"; 
Ethan Stanley's family estate in Indian Hill, 
"Beresford Dale," by Charles W. Short; and the late 
Morse Johnson's and Judge Palmer's handcrafted 
"Cotswold Cottages," as well as Bob Kalthoff's elegant 
Florentine Villa, all in Hyde Park. The last is said 
to have been modeled on my own family's home in 
Clifton, the former UC President's House built 
originally for the Closson family. 

As a coda, I can mention only a few post-World War 
II homes of our members, not included in Great Houses, 
although of comparable merit as examples of 
contemporary residential design. Joseph Stern and 
Anthony Covatta commissioned dwellings from Carl A. 
Strauss & Associates that reveal the diversity of that 
long-lived firm's responses to Cincinnati's distinctive 
topography and current trends in architecture; I 
particularly admire the Strauss firm's understated 
"Japanese" phase so well represented by the Sterns' 
house. Tony's wife, incidentally, is a granddaughter 
of Rudolph Tietig, who was the principal of the fine 
firm of Tietig & Lee during the first half of this 
century. Rudolph's own residence, where Tony's mother 
in-law Agnes Tietig Parlin grew up, is located at the 
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corner of Observatory and Stettinius Avenue s in Hyde 
Park; like the firm's Albert H. Mitchell House in Rose 
Hill, included in the book, the Tie tig home represents 
Cincinnati's farthest, if stil l tentative , approach to 
Arts & Crafts modernism after the turn of this century. 
Although I have not seen George Rieveschl's present 
Covington apartment, which overlooks the Woodford 
Apartments where I used to live at the end of the 
Suspension Br i dge - before, I may say, my mother's lights 
were installed-I recall vividly the Rieveschls' Modern 
setting for art and art - books in Indian Hill, which I 
visited years ago. Herb Curry has a modest but 
appealing and appropriately tempered Modern house in 
Clifton, with interiors by Walter Farmer, the 
distinguished interior designer and a member of this 
Club, who was trained as an architect and probably had 
as much impact as anyone on Cincinnati residential 
interiors from before World War II unti l his death last 
year. I am sure many others of you own or have been 
otherwise associated with other candidates for "Great 
Houses," which I simply haven't seen. I would be 
delighted if you would tell me about them for future 
reference, particularly if you have been able to 
identify the architect-or would like me to try to do 
so. 

Another whole paper might have been written on the 
residential works, or indeed the work in general, of 
architect members of this club, aside from Elzner & 
Anderson. Among them were Charles F. Cellarius (1941), 
Hubert M. Garriott (1971), and Edward J. Schulte 
(1930). This last was a specialis t in Roman Catholic 
churches and other ecclesiastical buildings, who 
unfortunately made an exception when he was responsible 
for modifying the spectacular house at Julius 
Fleischmann's "Winding Creek Farm" mansion during World 
War II. Current architectural members are, of course, 
Bob Dorsey and Jim Alexander, who added a wing to my 
own residence in Fairview Heights in 1971. We did 
include in the book one of the earliest Modern 
dwellings in the area, the first home of Stewart 
Shill ito Maxwell, Sr. Located at the edge of Indian 
Hill overlooking Mariemont, it was originally designed 
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in the 1950s by our late member, that eternal maverick 
Woodie Garber. With its butterfly roof, both natural 
and novel artificial materials and colors, and its 
early use of a "split-level" format, this Maxwell House 
was rather daring for Cincinnati. It is, however, 
featured in the book as transformed by Carl A. Strauss 
& Associates for Lhe young family of contemporary art 
collector Andy Stillpass. 

And, finally, among the most surprising 
discoveries for me as I assembled material for the book 
were two relating to Philip Johnson, now the 
nonagenarian dean of American, indeed world, 
architects. Not only was James Geier's underground 
house by a lake in Indian Hill possibly the last 
private residence designed by Johnson except for his 
famous, evolving "Glass House" complex in New Canaan, 
Connecticut, but our own Guido Gores' brother Landis 
Gores was Johnson's first partner. Together they 
designed a beach-house, also attributed to the great 
Mies van der Rohe, in Sagaponack, Long Island, for the 
Eugene Farnys of Cincinnati. Obviously, our next book 
of Great Houses will have to focus on the summer, 
winter, and country residences of Cincinnatians. Who 
will be the first to provide Alice and me with a travel 
grant for this eminently worthy cause? 

TO MAKE A WORLD 

March 9, 1998 James R. Bridgeland, Jr. 

Not long ago I came across a saying by Blaize 
Pascal which both intrigued and puzzled me. It was one 
of those pithy aphorisms one feels is pregnant with 
meaning, but about which one is not sure. The quote, 
which I later discovered had been taken out of context, 




